Department for General Assembly and Conference Management

Summary note on the Departmental Management Group (DMG)
meeting of Thursday, 16 January 2013
Meeting attended by:

Mr. Jean-Jacques Graisse, Mr. Franz Baumann, Mr. Ion Botnaru, Mr. Magnus Olafsson, 
Ms. Heather Landon, Ms. Mac Chiulli, Mr. Lixian Xiong, Mr. Hossam Fahr, Ms. Jennifer deLaurentis, Mr. Penhui Fu, Mr. Michael Rose, Mr. Michael Ten-Pow, Ms. Janett Beswick, 
Mr. Igor Shpiniov, Mr. Narendra Nandoe. 
Agenda:
1. 
Budget 2014 - 2015

2. 
Publishing Section 

3. 
Other matters
1.
 Budget 2014- 2015
1.
Ms Chiulli presented the following summary of the DGACM’s budget proposal as agreed with OPPBA:
“2014-2015 Section 2 Budget Proposal

UNHQ – net decrease of $11.7M


Increases:

· Upgrade of 8 P-2 to P-3 language posts

· Upgrade 6 P-3 to P-4 VRS posts

· Upgrade 1 D-1 to D-2 (CPCD)

· New P-4 (GAEAD) in support of PGA

· Increase TAM funds - $1.6M

· Increase contractual funds

· $500k contractual translation

· $1.6M (OICT, gSystems) SLAs

· Increase $250k in travel funds for PLS

· Favourable impact of staff assessment we were allowed to take ($4M)


Abolitions/Reductions:

· 59 posts in the Publishing Section (MPD)
· 21 posts in TPUs (DD)
· 12 posts in DTPUs (MPD)
· 7 GS(PL/OL) posts in ETRS (DD)
· Reduction of $675,000 in publishing related general operating expenses

UNOG – net decrease of $4.4 million
Increases:

· Upgrade of 8 P-2 to P-3 (language posts)
Abolitions/Reductions:

· Reduction $5 million in TAM

UNOV – net increase of $1.4 million
Increases:

· Upgrade of 3 P-2 to P-3 language posts

· 1 new P-2 post for MERS

· Increase contractual funds $1.2M

Abolitions/Reductions:

· Reduction $137,000 in general operating expenses

UNON – cost neutral

Increases:

· $172,000 in GTA funds related to SLAs

Abolitions/Reductions:

· Reduction $172,000 in contractual engineering”

2.
Ms. Chiulli noted that a PBI for the 2014 Crime Congress ($3.2 million) fully covered UNOV’s request.  Another positive news was that DGACM was credited additionally with $4 million through staff assessment recalculation.  It was also likely that DGACM would not be affected by the $100 million cut imposed by Member States.  Individual meetings between OPPBA and departments would start in February to finalize the fascicles.  DGACM would be asked to submit a short narrative describing how it was planning to achieve the proposed reduction targets without curtailing services.
3.
For the current biennium, it was still not clear how much DGACM would get through PBIs which would hopefully help us get through 2013 and absorb $5 million invested into digitalization of meeting rooms signs.
4.
Ms Landon commended the expenditure report and requested that such reports regularly, at least monthly, be shared with managers.
5.
It was so decided.

6.
Mr Olafsson announced that according to the CMP, the meeting rooms 3 and 10 would not be ready in April.  Together with Mr Fahr, he would inspect the equipment as it was being installed and would keep the DMG informed.  Mr Fahr complained about leaks in the premises currently occupied by the Interpretation Service and asked if it was planned to be moved.  Ms Chiulli said the leaks would be addressed and the Service would stay in its current location after the CMP.
2. 
Publishing Section 

7.
Mr. Olafsson provided an update on the progress of the downsizing of the Section, emphasizing the importance he attached to timely and harmonized communication with the potentially affected staff.  He and Chief of Service were ensuring that all involved parts of the administration were conveying one coherent message based on the same facts, most importantly that the plan to reduce staffing to 35 posts had already been presented to the Member States and staff in an annex to the current biennium budget.
8.
Mr Shpiniov recalled a recent meeting with OHRM on the subject and emphasized the need to follow the roadmap agreed there – including reconvening the WG, sharing its TOR with staff and pushing forward with DPI and IPSAS projects.  Specific project ownership on DGACM side had to be confirmed, updated concept of operations circulated to all concerned.  A list of action points was to be created by Chief/PS, highlighting owners and pending issues.  As discussed in a meeting with OHRM on Friday, 11 January, Ms. Beswick would head the DGACM team in the Working Group; Mr. Nandoe would support her.
9.
Mr Baumann pointed out that the skills inventory suggested already in 2011 was still not completed.  He asked the Chief of the Publishing Section and the Executive Officer to combine forces to have this done without further delay, as without a detailed listing of what PS staff could do, potential employers could not be attracted.  He also stressed the need to clarify pending issues with OHRM and OPPBA ASAP – i.e. non-regression (protecting earnings); capacity by OHRM to reach out to other departments for staff “marketing;” and whether or not ASG/OHRM could exercise authority to place staff without following normal selection process.

10.
MPD, PS and the EO were asked to follow the above guidance.

2. Other matters.

Pattern of Conferences Resolution (A/RES/67/237 of 24 December 2012)
11.
Mr Baumann said that an action matrix for Section 2 duty stations was being prepared by CPCS and would be presented for discussion soon.  The resolution contained a number of important mandates.  On IGM, the SGBs of DGACM, UNOG, UNOV and UNON would have to be rewritten by June, with dual reporting lines replacing the currently single line in the OaHs.  As requested by the General Assembly, the ST/SGBs need to address the issue not only of accountability and authority of the USG/DGACM and the Directors’-General for policy, but also for operations and budgets..  Since OLA and DM were the joint guardian of SGBs, a meeting would need to be set up for the Acting Head with Legal Council and USG/DM to start the redrafting process, which ideally should be led by them and not DGACM.
12.
Mr Olafsson drew attention to another mandate – on paperSmart meeting servicing model.  Although the model was also considered to become part of a paper to be presented to the GA through the Change Implementation Team as part of a larger “digital Secretariat” concept, it should still be presented to CoC as part of the PoC report, as it was requested by the GA through CoC. Mr Baumann noted that a minimalist approach would be preferable and that the resolution applied to all duty stations.  It would be better to wait until the technical equipment in the meeting rooms was commissioned to have a better understanding of available options.

13.
Regarding the summary records, a proposal from UNOG to cap the length of such records at all duty stations was discussed, to save at both drafting and translation stages.  It was noted that a reduction of SR size was possible without a formal capping policy, since these documents were generated by DGACM.  It was argued, however, that current volume of the records reflected a historically proven pattern and therefore any artificial or arbitrary capping would lower the quality as expected by the Member States.  It was noted, nevertheless, that capping was a legitimate approach used by all duty stations with regards to parliamentary documents and any length standard could be considered artificial.  Mr Botnaru stressed the importance attached to the SRs by Member States, while Mr Olafsson pointed out that SRs was the most popular UN document for the depository libraries. Mr Ten-Pow highlighted the savings already achieved in processing SRs over the last 5-6 years by employing exclusively local free-lance précis-writers and translating them contractually.  Ms Landon expressed an intention to come back with specific proposals for further streamlining in this area, stressing athe need for clever marketing of changes and a better communication campaign.  Mr Graisse concluded by encouraging a gradual change to shorter records.
FlexTime

14.
Mr Graisse pointed out that although the Joint Inspection Unit (JIU) note on flexible working arrangements in the United Nations system organizations (JIU/NOTE/2012/4) recently quoted by staff representatives did not pertain to the UN Secretariat, its general thrust was to encourage productivity, not attendance.  Mr Baumann agreed and clarified that for the UN, time recording was legislated.  If that requirement was to change, DGACM would comply.  The actual method of attendance recording was delegated to the departments, and an automated system allowed to save considerable resources by reducing the data processing time.  Going back to pencil and paper could easily mean a need in three more staff to reconcile the records.
Calendar of meetings

15.
Mr Xiong flagged that during the weeks of 8-19 April the capacity of the Interpretation Service would be low.
*****
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